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MBC Meeting Minutes – March 4, 2020
Those Present:
District #1




Kevin Noffsinger, Treasurer



District #2




Mark Reif
District #3




Greg Ackerman, Chairman
District #4                                                                     
Clint Stoutenburg, Vice-Chairman
District #5





District #6






District #7





At Large





Steve Ewald



Shipper Representative                                             
Neil French
Executive Secretary 



Joe Cramer
Those Absent:

District #5




Allen Bischer

District #6




Ross Voelker






District #7




Jessica Rader

Others Present:

Scott Bales, MSU Dry Bean Specialist 

Heather Throne – MDARD

Chairman Ackerman called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.        
APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Cramer asked to add COVID19 Discussion as item 10-i.  A motion was made by Noffsinger to approve the agenda as amended.  French supported the motion.  Motion passed.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  There was none.    
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Minutes from the December 13, 2019 Commission meeting were presented.  It was noted that Commissioner Ross Voelker represents District 6, not District 5 as noted in the minutes.  After further review, a motion was made by French with support from Noffsinger to approve the minutes as amended.  Motion passed.  
FINANCIAL REPORT:  Cramer presented YTD P&L including budget comparisons for September 2019 – February 2020.  Cramer highlighted some revenue and expense line items as compared to budget.  A brief discussion followed.  A motion was made by Noffsinger to accept the report. Stoutenburg supported the motion.  Motion passed.  PRAB Financials will be covered later in the agenda.
MDARD UPDATE - Heather Throne
· SCBG applications were due on February 27th.  App. 40 applications were submitted.  A progress report is expected in May.    

· Value Added Grant applications are due April 2, 2020.  These grants have a 30% match requirement.

MBS Update – Neil French  
· Trinidad Benham purchased the assets of C&F Foods

· Sales / pricing has gotten stagnant in recent weeks.  

· Seed processing is well underway.  Early indications suggest that inventory will be adequate to meet current commitments but could limit acreage in the country.

· Grower sales are approaching 90%.

· Neil expressed concern about acreage trends sharing a handout that he created that demonstrates a 20-year history.  Neil feels we will maintain our grower base but it may be difficult to add growers going forward.        

SEED SUPPLY

Growers have expressed concern about seed availability this year wondering how big or significant of an issue that is for our industry this year and beyond.  A good discussion helped put things in perspective. 

Commissioners also discussed at length their concern about breeding programs, especially programs that Michigan growers have helped or are helping to fund, exporting their genetics, varieties, seed, etc. to what were labeled non-traditional production regions.  This practice ultimately fast tracks these regions to “competitor” status around the globe.  Genetics that Michigan growers helped fund now compete with the same growers which is unacceptable.      
Ewald moved – in the best interest of Michigan’s dry bean growers, the Michigan Bean Commission opposes the export of dry bean genetics, varieties, seed, etc. developed by programs that were partially or fully funded by Michigan dry bean growers to regions considered non-traditional producers/suppliers such as the EU, Asia, Africa, etc.  Ackerman supported.  Motion passed.  

Chairman Ackerman directed Cramer to communicate this position to the appropriate people and departments at Michigan State University (MSU) and Michigan Crop Improvement Association (MCIA).      

DRY BEAN REVENUE INSURANCE
Chairman Ackerman briefly explained the shortcomings of the price discovery process currently in place for the dry bean revenue insurance program.  After a lengthy discussion, Ackerman moved that Cramer engage Northarvest Dry Bean Grower Association and Watts & Associates in a review, evaluation, and recommendation that will simplify price discovery, improve the accuracy of the data collected during the discover period and guarantee the confidentiality of the participants involved in the price discovery process.  Ewald supported.  Motion passed.        
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

· www.michiganbean.com is up and running
· SCBG Update

· MSU, Enagon and MBC are reviewing a MOU for our Mill Project.  

· Cramer is working with MDARD to amend our Sustainability Grant to hopefully use the dollars designated for Labor to fund an Iron Chef type project.  

· MBC submitted a SCBG application nicknamed “Fertility-Phase III”
· MBC also submitted a SCBG application designed to enhance the marketing and promotional efforts of the MBC.

· Cramer attended a meeting at the United Nations on February 12th.  

· Cramer will be attending the ANTAD Food Show next month in Mexico

· Cramer will be attending the National Restaurant Show in Chicago in May.  He hopes to collaborate with a canner or packager.  

· COVID-19 – Cramer spoke about the predicament the Global Pulse Confederation is facing as a result of the COVID19 outbreak.  Stoutenburg outlined the US Dry Bean Council’s new travel policy recently implemented as a result of the outbreak.  Chairman Ackerman encouraged Commissioners and Staff that are scheduled to travel to use caution, stay home if uncomfortable going and stay tuned to changes in the Council’s policy if travelling on Council business.  
PRAB RECOMMENDATIONS
· PRAB financials were reviewed during the morning PRAB meeting including budget amendments.  Amendments include additional income of $1,166.00 and additional expenses totaling $11,745.00.  See attached for details.  Noffsinger moved to accept the amendments.  French supported.  Motion passed. 
· PRAB reviewed the recommendation to re-locate the annual Dry Bean & Sugar Beet Symposium for 2021.  PRAB discussed the recommendation at length eventually agreeing that it would be a good move.  Commissioners agreed.  Cramer, Bales and Sugar Beet Advancement Staff will coordinate the move.  

USDBC UPDATE
· UK Trade Mission – Ackerman highlighted his recent trade mission to the England and Brussels.  He spoke about their meetings with end users, importers/exporters, trade representatives, government officials, etc.  Greg noted the presence of vegan menus, brand identity, etc.  He specifically mentioned the advantage of higher “yielding” US produced beans versus beans produced in non-traditional regions such as Ethiopia, Ukraine, etc.        

· USDBC Winter Meeting
· IPC – reorganization continues.  Greg noted the good job Grayling did managing the trade mission he recently completed.

· Innovation Committee – still getting organized.  A conference call is being scheduled to demo a consumer trends software product.    

· Executive Committee – will meet this week in Denver.

· Mexico Congress – final year for the Congress.  BeanCon21 will replace the Congress starting in 2021.  This global buyer conference will be held in Las Vegas in 2021.  This will be a major event. 

Stoutenburg noted how much he values the opportunity to meet with, set direction for and build relationships with the overseas representative.  He hopes that portion of the Winter Meeting can be maintained.   

· The USDBC Annual Fly In will take place March 30-April 2, 2020.  Ackerman and Ewald will represent the MBC.

· Cramer will replace Judd Keller, Kelley Bean Company as the USDBC representative to the GPC.   
· Cramer included a USDBC Directory, meeting agenda, UES Summary and Committee assignments in the meeting packet for reference and understanding.   

With no further business, Chairman Ackerman adjourned the meeting at 3:16 PM.

Respectfully,
  Joe Cramer

Joe Cramer, Executive Secretary
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